SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 2nd SEPTEMBER 2009 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr P Clarke (Chairman), Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr N Rothwell, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr T Wiener, Cllr M Lawton, Cllr A Nicholls and Cllr M Webb.
In attendance: 
Mr Penfold and Mr K Malyon from Highclere Farm, District Cllr S Patel and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1.
Open Session:  Mr Penfold and Mr Malyon from Highclere Farm came to the Parish Council to provide details on the application they are submitting for the erection of an equestrian worker’s dwelling for a temporary period of three years.  Mr Malyon is a groom who specialises in brood mares and because of the 24hr nature of his work he requires on site accommodation. The Parish Council noted the information and agreed to discuss the matter under planning.
Cllr Patel provided an update from the Seer Green Sports and Social Committee.  Cllr Patel is now the Chairman and Mr N Bentley is the Secretary.  The Constitution has now been prepared and was awaiting signature.  79 surveys detailing what facilities are required in the village have been returned, primarily from families of pupils at the primary and secondary schools.  Another survey would be sent to every household in the village. The collated feedback from the initial survey will be presented at the October meeting along with the business plan for the project.  Cllr Patel asked if a Parish Councillor could join the Committee. The item will be discussed in more detail at the next meeting.
2. 
Co-Option of New Parish Councillor:  Mark Webb, a resident from Hearnes Meadow, was proposed as a new Parish Councillor by Cllr Nicholls and seconded by Cllr Rothwell.  Cllr Webb duly signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office.   Two residents had applied for the position, but as one candidate was unable to attend either the July or September meeting it was agreed with him that his resume would be kept on file for when a future position on the Council arises.  Four Parish Councillor Guides will be purchased.  (Action – Clerk)
3.
Apologies for absence: Cllr J Forsaith.
Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  Following an amendment for the item on the Jubilee Hall approval was given of the minutes of the previous meeting.
Declaration of Interest:  As a neighbour Cllr Clarke declared an interest in the Planning Application for Highclere Farm.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  

· The Property Working Group is going to ask three companies to quote for plumbing work at the Pavilion.  The work will include the removal of the water tower, shower piping and urinals.  The mains pressure would then be increased to help with the refilling of the toilet cisterns.  To date, one quote has been received, detailing several options for the work.  Two further quotes are pending. (Action – Cllr Nicholls)  The shower rooms will need to be emptied of all equipment.  (Action – Clerk)
· Cllr Nicholls is working with the churches to progress the introduction of a War Memorial in the village. The location and costs for the memorial needs to be established. The churches will be encouraged to lead the project and to write an article to update residents for the next Newsletter. (Action – Cllr Nicholls) 
· Cllr Forsaith had concerns over children running into the swings and was investigating whether bench seats could be placed 3 metres away from the wet pour base to stop children running into the area.  Other options would be considered. (Action – Properties Working Group) 
· A letter had been received from the BCC Resilience Team about enhancing community resilience in the event of an emergency in the community.  It was agreed to review the information available on the BCC website to determine what is required to prepare a Parish Emergency Plan.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)
· Cllr Scourfield attended the Neighbourhood Action Group which was poorly attended and lacked both a Chairman and direction for the meeting.  Progress was unclear.  PC McVeigh will be invited to the next Parish Council meeting to provide an update.  (Action – Clerk)

·  
The Parish Council has ordered two further dog bins through Environmental Health at CDC, one for the rear of Green Wood on the footpath to Jordans and one near the stile in Bottom Lane.  Progress will be chased.  (Action – Clerk) 
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda: Nothing to report.
4.
Correspondence:  The incoming correspondence was reviewed by the Council. 
· A letter was sent to CDC to support the formal adoption of Tree Preservation Order No. 5 of 2009: Land at 9-15, Chandon & Bramwell House, Seer Mead, Seer Green.
· The Parish Council received positive feedback from the Best Kept Village Competition (to be reported in the next Newsletter) including the Certificate of Merit which will be placed on the notice board.  The competition was won by Stewkley.  The judges commented that they did find it difficult to locate the Baptist Church.  A letter will be sent to BCC Highways to ask for their help in improving the signage.  (Action – Clerk)
· External Auditors Mazars have returned the completed Parish Council Annual return; the inspection notice will be placed on the notice board. (Action – Clerk)
· A letter from residents in Park Place over concerns about the proposed Multi Sports facility at the Recreation Ground. A letter will be sent notifying them that the matter will be discussed at the next Parish Council meeting. (Action – Clerk)
· A letter had been received from BCC informing the council that the delegated budget for the two new streetlights in School Lane has now been released and the project can go ahead.  The streetlights have been ordered with SEC.
5.
Finance  
Payments amounting to             

     £7,033.82 were made  

Income 


                 
          £00.00
Seer Green Sports and Social Committee
     £1,625.00



Closing balances (statement unavailable)        £41,953.25
The dead ash tree behind the Pavilion at the Recreation Ground has been cut down.
6.
Planning

Notices of new Planning Applications continue to be displayed on the notice board and website.  The Parish Council discussed the Highclere Farm application for the temporary erection of an equestrian worker’s dwelling.  Several Councillors were concerned that this would set a precedent of a large structure in the Green Belt and of ancillary accommodation for other farms/stables in the area.  A letter detailing these concerns will be sent to the CDC Planning Department.  (Action – Cllr Rothwell)
Chiltern District Council (CDC) are in the final stages of preparing their Core Strategy which provides a vision, strategy and set of principles to guide the future development of the area and show which parts of the district  are regarded as the best locations for new homes up to 2026.  The document states that out of a proposed additional 2,900 dwellings in the Chilterns, 30 would be required to be built in Seer Green (21 of these dwellings have already been built or committed).  The draft document can be viewed on the CDC website.  CDC had also received a letter from a resident on Chalfont Road offering his considerable area of land for sale for affordable housing.  The Parish Council carried out an Affordable Housing Survey in 2002, which identified that there was a requirement within the village.  The report will be reviewed in conjunction with this offer to understand whether this location would be suitable for an affordable housing development.  (Action – All Councillors) 
Approved

CH/2009/0562/FA
Appletree Cottage, Newbarn Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QZ 


Rear conservatory incorporating basement.


CH/2009/0387/EU
Weavers, Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2RH 


Application for a certificate of lawfulness for an existing operation relating to erection of detached two storey dwelling with detached triple garage incorporating first floor accommodation and associated screen walls.


CH/2009/0590/FA
Hawkridge, Manor Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2QX 


Part first floor, part single storey rear extension


CH/2009/0637/FA
Hedgerow House, Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UH 


Part two storey, part single storey front extension, single storey side extension, part rendering of
side and rear elevations (amendment to planning permission CH/2008/0868/FA)


CH/2009/0662/FA
15 Howard Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2XR


Part single storey, part first floor, part two storey front/side/rear extension to create two storey dwelling


The Parish Council objected due to scale and bulk, impact on street scene.

CH/2009/0740/FA
The Former Princess Marina Centre Chalfont Road, Seer Green 


Retention and completion of boundary walls and installation of access gates


The Parish Council objected due to scale and bulk, impact on street scene.

CH/2009/0754/FA
Former Site Of Deanfield, Long Bottom Lane, Seer Green


Detached triple garage incorporating habitable accommodation


CH/2009/0715/FA
33 Howard Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2XN


Part two storey, part first floor front/side and roof extensions incorporating two dormer windows and pitched roof to existing rear dormer window.


CH/2009/0865/FA
Woodbridge, 8 Seer Mead, Seer Green HP9 2QL


Part two storey, part first floor side extension with dormer window in front and rear roof slopes to facilitate first floor accommodation, single storey front porch and rear extension, single storey rear extension to garage, erection of rear gable, addition of hipped roof with sunken flat valley to garage.


Refused 

CH/2009/0554/FA
Chilterns, 118 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP

Detached triple garage with side store.


CH/2009/0332/FA
Manor Farm, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2YE

Removal of Condition 4 of planning permission CH/1988/3181/FA so as to allow the use of the existing access from Hearnes Meadow at all times.

The Parish Council objected due to the impact on the residents of Hearnes Meadow and issues with footpath safety.
CH/2009/0942/SA
Primavera, 42 Orchard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XU

Application for a Certificate of Lawfulness for a proposed operation relating to the erection of a single storey side/rear extension

7.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. jubilee hall: Parish Councillors and Mr J Maddox, Chairman of the Jubilee Hall Committee, met with Bucks Community Action for expert advice on the future management of Jubilee Hall.   BCA advised Mr Maddox that it was imperative that he should write again to all the existing Trustees and users of the Hall to stress the seriousness of the situation.  The existing constitution states that the Hall should continue to be run as a Charity, managed by the individual Trustees.  It is hoped that the letter will be successful and that a new management team representing the trustees and users of the Hall will come forward.  The Parish Council will discuss this matter further once feedback has been received from the AGM of the Jubilee Hall Committee on 8th September.
ii. VANDALISM IN GREEN MEADOW: Green Meadow was vandalised on 16th August.  Two cherry trees were broken and the small yellow spinner in the playground was damaged beyond repair. Fineland Forestry will be asked to replace the trees.  Cllr Nicholls will attend the Saltex Playground event to see what type of new play equipment can be purchased to replace the spinner. (Action – Cllr Nicholls and Clerk) 
8.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. ENVIRONMENT:  Councillors were asked to report if they see any overgrown footpaths.  (Action – Councillors) There will now be four junior pitches marked at the Recreation Ground for Seer Green United.
ii. PROPERTIES:
Plumbing refurbishment at the Pavilion - See the Update on Actions from Previous Meeting.  A phased project plan for the overall refurbishment of the Pavilion’s shower rooms and toilets needs to be prepared.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)
CCTV at the Pavilion – The Clerk had attended a demonstration of a cost effective CCTV solution at the Chalfont St Giles Parish Council meeting.  The company, Digital Age Security have provided a quotation and technical specification for a system for the Pavilion.  The specification will be reviewed to ensure it meets the Parish Council’s requirements.  (Action – Cllr Rothwell) 
iii. COMMUNITY LIAISON:
Newsletter – The Clerk suggested a number of articles for the next Newsletter.  The list will be circulated to all Councillors for their contribution.  (Action – Clerk)
Flu Pandemic Response Planning – The Parish Council will continue to monitor the situation and will review the matter as part of the research into the Parish Emergency Plan (See the Update on Actions from Previous Meeting).  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)
Funding opportunity for Positive Activities for Young People – The BCC Chalfonts Local Area Forum has a £5000 fund to support youth activities in the local area in 2009/10.  Seer Green United Football team have been struggling to find storage for their football equipment so an application will be submitted for funding towards a metal shed for the rear of the Pavilion.  (Action – Clerk)
9.
Any Other Business: 
The Sustainable Communities Act was approved by Parliament in 2007. Under the Act, regional councils can establish citizens’ panels to involve and reach agreement amongst electors on local ideas for action to be put to the Secretary of State.  An Amendment Bill has been submitted to ensure that, where councils use these powers, Parish and Town councils will be represented.  It also enables Parish and Town Councils to be directly involved in the process and to put suggestions for local action to the Secretary of State (including the transfer of central unelected agency’s powers to local democratically elected councils).  MP Cheryl Gillan will be contacted to see whether she plans to support the Amendment Bill.  (Action – Clerk)
Cllr Nicholls advised the Council about the success of the Chiltern Society’s ‘Donate-a-gate scheme’ whereby a gate can be purchased to replace a stile or old gate on public footpaths. Most gates carry plaques with inscriptions of the donors’ choice, for example as a memorial or to celebrate an event.

Next Meeting – The Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 7th October 2009, at 7.30 pm in the Pavilion at the Recreation Ground.

The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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